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SMITHVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMAN 

WORK SESSION 

August 17, 2021,  5:30 p.m.  
City Hall Council Chambers 

 
Due to the COVID-19 pandemic this meeting was held via teleconference.     
    
The meeting was streamed live on the city’s FaceBook page.    

1. Call to Order 
     Mayor Boley, present at City Hall via Zoom, called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  A 

quorum of the Board was present via Zoom meeting: Steve Sarver, Marv Atkins, Kelly 
Kobylski, Dan Ulledahl, John Chevalier and Dan Hartman. 

 
     Staff present via Zoom: Cynthia Wagner, Anna Mitchell, Chuck Soules, Chief Lockridge, 

Matt Denton, Stephen Larson, Jack Hendrix, Linda Drummond.    
 

2. Discussion of FY21 9-Month Budget Update 
Stephen Larson, Finance Director, presented the FY21 9-month budget update. 
 

• FY21 projections are updated for Q3. 
• FY21 budget figures include budget amendments approved by the Board: 

o Budget Amendment #1 
o Budget Amendment #2 
o Budget Amendment #3 
o Budget Amendment #4 
o Budget Amendment #5 
o Budget Amendment #6 
o Budget Amendment #7 

• Expenditures include 19 of the 26 fiscal year payrolls. 73% of wage related expenses 
have been paid through 19 payrolls. 

 
General Fund 

 
• Higher FY21 projection primarily driven by use tax collections, building permit revenue, 

and CARES Transfer In of remaining funds ($239,288) 
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One Time Capital Improvement and Professional Services Expenses 
 

• City Hall Renovation ($315,000) – Project Complete With 1 Pay App Remaining 
• Downtown Streetscape East ($105,000) – In Progress 
• Transportation Master Plan ($99,000) – In Progress 
• Streets & Parks Facility Design/Engineering ($250,000) - To Begin Shortly 

 
Property Tax Revenue 
 
 
 
 
 
TIF property tax (PILOTS) owed for jurisdictions for the Marketplace has been paid to taxing 
entities. TIF property tax that is owed to the TIF from these jurisdictions has been transferred 
into the Special Allocation Fund. 
 
Property Tax Revenue 
3 Year Trend History of Quarter 3 

 
 
Sales Tax Revenue 

 
 
 
 
 
 

• The City, on average in the past 3 years, receives 71% of sales tax annual revenue by the 3rd 
quarter of the fiscal year. 

 
Sales Tax Revenue 
3 Year Trend History of Quarter 3 
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Use Tax Revenue 

 
 

• The City, on average in the past 3 years, receives 69.5%  of use tax annual revenue by the 3rd 
quarter of the fiscal year. 

 
Use Tax Revenue 
3 Year Trend History of Quarter 3 

 
 
 
Capital Projects Fund 

 
• Received portion of DNR Grant for Main Street Trail - $208,000. $291,000 is expected and 

staff is working on reimbursement process. 
• Payments in Lieu of Dedication -> $7,000 

 

 
• Main Street Trail – Project Completed and Final Pay App Processed 
• Downtown Streetscape East: $523,440 Budgeted in Fund 
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Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund 

 
• The City, in the past year, received 69% of capital improvement sales tax annual revenue by the 

3rd quarter of the fiscal year. 
• Capital Improvement Sales Tax is not subject to TIF EATS collections. 

 

 
• Downtown Streetscape East: $410,000 Budgeted in Fund 
• Transfer to Debt Service Fund for Payments: $342,190 
• Budget Amendment #8: Transfer $200,000 to assist with Capital Projects Fund 

 
Capital Improvement Sales Tax Revenue 
3 Three Trend History of Quarter 3 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Debt Service Fund 

 
• Transfer in of $342,190 from the Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund to support Debt Service 

payments. 
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• GO Debt Payments (for Series 2018 and Series 2019) were made on                               
March 1, 2021, and are scheduled for payment on September 1, 2021 

 
Transportation Sales Tax Fund 

 
 

• The City, on average in the past 3 years, receives 70.3%  of transportation sales tax annual 
revenue by the 3rd quarter of the fiscal year. 

• Transportation Sales Tax is subject to TIF EATS collections. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

• Bridgeport Roundabout Design ($99,000) – In Progress 
• 2021 Street Maintenance Program (Rock Creek) ($605,000) – In Progress 
• Downtown Streetscape East ($169,000) – In Progress 

 
Transportation Sales Tax Revenue 
3 Year Trend History of Quarter 3 
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Special Allocation Fund (TIF/CID) 

 
• TIF EATs (Economic Activity Taxes), PILOTs, and CID (Community Improvement District) 

Sales Tax (1%) have all been collected and deposited into the fund 
 

 
• Economic development legal counsel has not received updated certified costs from Developer 

yet (therefore, no disbursement of funds).  
 
Combined Water and Wastewater System Fund 

 
• Water and Wastewater Sales: 87%  of Revenue Budget 
• Penalties and Disconnects: 1%  of Revenue Budget 
• Water and Sewer Impact Fees: 8%  of Revenue Budget 
• Connection, Stormwater, and Interest: 4%  of Revenue Budget 

 

 
• One Time Capital Improvement and Professional Services Expenses 

• Wastewater Master Plan - Completed 
• Main Street Waterline – Completed  
• Raw Water Pump Station, Valve Box, Zebra Mussel – To Begin Shortly 
• Slipline Sewer Program – Completed 

 
Water and Wastewater Sales Revenue 

 
• The City, on average in the past 3 years, receives 69.3%  of water sales annual revenue by the 

3rd quarter of the fiscal year. 
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• The City, on average in the past 3 years, receives 72.6%  of wastewater sales annual revenue 

by 3rd quarter of the fiscal year. 
 
Water and Wastewater Sales Revenue 
3 Year Trend History of Quarter 3 

 
 
Sanitation Fund 

 
• The City, on average in the past 3 years, receives 74.5%  of solid waste annual revenue by the 

3rd quarter of the fiscal year. 
 

 
• The City pays GFL (Green For Life) on a monthly basis for waste collection services.  
• The City also pays to participate in the Household Hazardous Waste collection program 

administered by MARC which is funded by the Sanitation Fund. 
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Sanitation Fund – 3 Year Trend History of Quarter 3 

 
 
 
Park and Stormwater Sales Tax Fund 

 
• Initial collections of Park & Stormwater Sales Tax occurred November 2020. 
• Park & Stormwater Sales Tax is not subject to TIF EATS collections. 

 

 
• Park Improvements (near Splash Pad) ($25,000) 
• P&R Master Plan and Trails & Connectivity Plan ($100,000) 
• Stormwater Project(s) ($100,000)  
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VERF (Vehicle and Equipment Replacement Fund) 
 

 
• $40,000 in seed funds transferred from the General Fund to the VERF. 
• Additional $125,000 budgeted for sale of turn-in vehicles.  
• 11 turn-in vehicles have sold through July 2021 

 

 
• Enterprise leasing expenses were first incurred in February 2021.  

 
 
The Board did not have any questions on the FY21 9-month budget update. 
 
 

3. Discussion of FY22 Proposed Operating Budget 
Stephen presented the proposed operating budget.  He began by thanking the 
Department Directors for working with him on his first budget and helping him to 
understand the City and how all the expenses work.  He also thanked Cynthia and 
appreciated getting to work with her in preparing this budget.  Stephen told the 
Board that he was really looking forward to getting their input and feedback on the 
CIP projects and department budgets. 
 
General Fund 
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Alderman Hartman asked Chief Lockridge to expand on the purchase of patrol rifles?  
He had a resident with questions.  Will they go in all the patrol vehicles?  Where will 
they be stored?  Are the training and ammunition cost factored in?   
 
Chief Lockridge noted this includes the purchase of the rifles and any peripheral on 
the rifles which would include lights, slings, optic systems, mounts for the cars and 
the training to get the officers qualified. 
 
Mayor Boley added that at this time, the officers carry rifles in their patrol cars use 
their own personal rifles.   
  
Mayor Boley asked if staff had a ballpark figure for the FY22 proposed general fund 
unfunded requests? 
 
Cynthia noted that for the implementation of Classification and Compensation Study 
we do not.  With regard to the Neighborhood Grant, Anna Mitchell, Assistant City 
Administrator has been doing some research to see what other communities are 
doing and it could be anywhere from $20,000 to $200,000.  The Parks Maintenance 
Workers and the Communications/Marketing/Event Coordinator were included in the 
Parks Master Plan.  Staff would like to be able to fund all three positions in the near 
future.  She explained that we are waiting to see the results of the Pay and 
Classification Study so we will have a better idea of the comparability of the salaries 
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between parks maintenance and street maintenance employees.  Staff would like to 
be able to bring this discussion to the Board once we have a better understanding of 
the Pay and Classification Study for what the cost might be related to those new 
positions. 
 
Mayor Boley asked if the position were open would we be able to fill them? 
 
Matt Denton, Parks Director stated that for the last parks maintenance position they 
had three competitive applicants. 
 
Chuck Soules, Public Works Director stated that they have two utility worker 
positions open now and have had difficulty with having people show up for the 
interview.  For street maintenance worker they had a position open about a year ago 
and had a couple of applicants at that time. 
 
Cynthia noted that she did not know if there would be a priority in which position 
was filled but as a City Administrator, she believes it is more important for the 
implementation of Classification and Compensation study to ensure that current 
employees are where they need to be for classifications.  So, if there are salary 
adjustments that need to be made, looking at benefits and making sure that we are 
taking care of our current employees competitively against the market so that we are 
not only an employer that people want to stay with but an employer that people 
would want to work for.  Cynthia said she believes that is the first step to recruiting 
as well. 
 
Mayor Boley said he does not disagree and understands it is the top priority, he just 
wondered where we sat currently with being able to recruit.  He noted that with the 
new newsletter the marketing/event coordinator position is also important especially 
with the Senior Center and the Courtyard getting more activity and with the growth 
of our rec programs.  Mayor Boley said that even if the market/event coordinator 
position was a part-time position we would have plenty of work for them. 
 
Alderman Atkins asked if the Neighborhood Grant would come from the City’s budget 
or are we seeking federal grants? 
 
Alderman Chevalier explained that he saw this in other neighboring communities 
where they offered a grant to HOA’s to partner with the city to help put signage, 
help with park land structure to help make the city look better. 
 
Mayor Boley noted that there are a few HOA’s that would like to make improvements 
if there were matching funds to help them with the cost. 
 
Cynthia noted that the City would be granting money to those neighborhoods. 
 
Alderman Chevalier asked Cynthia what she would recommend starting a program 
like this? 
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Cynthia explained that Liberty’s program has been implemented for a while and then 
she believes they have $200,000 in their grant program and they give grants of 
anywhere from $5,000 to $25,000.  She suggested starting the program with an 
amount of $25,000 to $50,000 and do $5,000 to $10,000 match grants could be 
something the Board could look at.  She noted that if this was something the Board 
would like to look at, staff could put a placeholder number in and obviously bring a 
program forward for the Board to discuss.  She thinks that starting small and seeing 
what kind of success we would have would certainly be a place to start.    
 
Alderman Chevalier said that he would be in agreement with that recommendation if 
other members of the Board were. 
 
Cynthia reminded the Board that any funds used from the unfunded requests would 
continue to reduce the fund balance access that we have. 
 
Mayor Boley suggested leasing the plotter versus buying would save funds.  He said 
something would have to give or the budget would be that much more out of 
balance. 
 
Alderman Chevalier stated that he is not against reducing the excess reserve cash. 
He noted that the City has healthy reserves, and he is not a supporter of having 
taxpayer’s money just sitting.  He said if there are ways to use those funds to 
improve the community that would be a better use of the funds. 
 
Mayor Boley said that this could be something that we try and see what kind of a 
response we get and if we do not get a very good response from the HOA’s maybe 
next year we decrease the funds or if it is popular, we look at increasing the funds. 
 
Alderman Kobylski said she would like to move forward with it.  
 
Mayor Boley asked if the Board all agreed to start off with the amount of $25,000. 
 
Alderman Atkins said he agreed we should start off with a smaller amount.  He noted 
that we have a lot of things to do for the City first. 
 
Alderman Sarver agreed with the $25,000. 
 
Alderman Chevalier noted that the distribution of the grant money should be a case-
by-case basis.  He suggested that if some neighborhoods would supply labor that 
could possibly go toward their match.   
 
Mayor Boley clarified that Alderman Chevalier wished to include in-kind as part of the 
match. 
 
Cynthia stated that she had direction from the Board to include $25,000 in the FY22 
budget and staff will begin working on a program to bring forward for 
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recommendation for Board review and approval so it could be implemented 
November 1 with the fiscal year. 
 
Stephen continued with the Transportation Sales Tax Fund. 
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Mayor Boley asked if we should be doing the Quincy/Owens stormwater before we 
have Stormwater Master Plan? 
 
Chuck explained that the Quincy/Owens stormwater issue has been a problem area 
since before he came to work for the City.  He said that it could be put off until we 
have the Stormwater Master Plan.  He noted that we could still use the $60,000 for 
the engineering for whatever the first priority is. 
 
Mayor Boley asked if the City was doing work over around the Quincy/Owens area 
around Fourth Terrace and would we be adding multiple detours if we were working 
on both areas? 
 
Chuck said that we are doing waterline work and curbs over around Fourth Terrace 
so we would have to coordinate it. 
 
Mayor Boley noted that we were also doing sewer work over on Highland and 
Quincy. 
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Mayor Boley asked why Forest Oaks was still on the list? 

Stephen said that it is still on there to see if it were something the Board still would like to do.  
He noted that in the Work Session we talked about how the cost benefit analysis is not there, 
but we can certainly take it off the CIP. 

Chuck noted that if a development comes in, we would hope that the development would help 
pay for it or at least participate at some level as we work our way south.   

Mayor Boley noted that it is slated for 2025 for construction but we do not have the engineering 
figured for it.  He also stated that the right of way acquisition for it was going to be difficult.  
Mayor Boley said with all the difficulties and the $3,000,000 cost it is not a priority, especially 
not in the next five years. 

Alderman Hartman agreed with the Mayor that Forest Oaks sewers should be moved off the list 
and reallocate those funds elsewhere. 

Mayor Boley asked Alderman Hartman if he knew of anyone interested in selling any 
commercial property in the area south of 144th Street? 

Alderman Hartman stated that he has not seen any at this point.  He also noted that it does not 
mean that something would not come up.   

Alderman Atkins said to take it off the five-year plan but do not take it off the radar. 

Alderman Kobylski agreed. 
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Stephen noted that he would move the Forest Oaks sewer project to the pending list. 

Mayor Boley asked that staff move a different project up on the list such as the Owens Branch 
Gravity project or something north where there is a bigger need. 

Cynthia noted that staff would take a look at the Master Plan and plug something of higher 
importance in.  Staff will also look at capacity and growth on the north end. 

Mayor Boley noted that once we receive the Transportation Master Plan, he would like these 
projects to overlay with it and not put in new waterlines where we just put in new streets. 
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Mayor Boley asked if there is an option to look at the COP done a couple of years 
ago to refinance it and roll this all in to one? 
 
Cynthia noted that would be one of the things that staff would review.  She said that 
she and Stephen would be in contact with Piper Sandler tomorrow to start setting up 
the process and timeline for the issuance of COP.  She explained that there would be 
a number of Ordinances and processes that we will need to go through.  We will also 
need to work with Piper Sandler to go through the process of bond rating, and we 
will want to work through that this fall.  One of the things staff will work through 
with Piper Sandler is how we reduce the interest rate on the existing debt.  
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Alderman Atkins noted that with the total monthly utility bill with trash service the 
increase does not seem that much and does not think it will make a big impact to 
anyone. 
 
Mayor Boley said that with people’s salaries going up with the increase of minimum 
wage the increase is not that significant.  He noted that seniors should not notice the 
increase with the discount of their trash service.  The increase would impact the 
high-volume users more so than the lower volume users.  
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Stephen ended the presentation and asked for questions from the Board. 
 
Alderman Hartman asked how much more work would go into the FY22 budget to 
tighten it up before it is ready for approval in October? 
 
Stephen said that the next piece of the FY22 budget will be inputting the Board’s 
recommendations from tonight, for example the neighborhood beautification grant, 
getting some arrangements done to the water and sewer CIP.  He also noted that 
there is another date slated for FY22 budget discussion if needed. 
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Cynthia said that would be a question for the Board if they felt additional discussion 
is needed.  She said that the feedback received this evening with the $25,000 for 
neighborhood grants and pushing the Forest Oaks sewer project out of the current 
CIP and providing another project.  She asked if the Board would like to have 
another discussion on the FY22 budget to review, or staff bring the FY22 budget for 
Board approval in October reflecting this information?  Cynthia noted that as we 
move through FY21 staff will be updating the fund balance information to be able to 
move forward.  She explained that there were two ways of moving forward, one we 
could bring the FY22 forward for another discussion with the changes requested by 
the Board or staff could bring the budget forward for adoption in October? 
 
Alderman Atkins liked what was presented tonight and said that the changes made 
were very minimal.  He said that if the final FY22 budget is sent to the Board for 
review he did not see the need for another meeting for discussion. 
 
The Mayor, Alderman Hartman, Alderman Sarver, Alderman Kobylski, Alderman 
Ulledahl and Alderman Chevalier agreed as well.   
 
Cynthia thanked the Board and thanked Stephen for his hard work in putting this 
information together and the Department Directors for the work in the process of 
putting the FY22 budget together. 
 
Alderman Atkins thanked Stephen for a great job. 

 
4. Adjourn 

 Alderman Kobylski moved to adjourn.  Alderman Atkins seconded the motion. 
 
Ayes – 6, Noes – 0, motion carries.  Mayor Boley declared the Work Session 
adjourned at 7:01 p.m. 
 
 
 
__________________________                    _________________________ 
Linda Drummond, City Clerk                          Damien Boley, Mayor 


